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Notification of measles outbreaks overseas

FOR THE ATTENTION OF: 

Received this email directly

1)        DHB Single Points of Contact 
2)        DHB Emergency Planners / Managers 
3)        Public Health Unit Managers 

Forward required
4)        Medical Officers of Health 
5)        Chief Medical Officer 
6)        Director of Nursing 
7)        GP Liaison Officers 
8)        Communications Managers 
9)        Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Trade

This advisory has been sent separately to Healthline, Plunketline, GPNZ, RNZCGP.

ACTIONS: 
1.  Recipients from group 1-3 (above)  acknowledge the receipt of this e-mail to nhcc_spoc@moh.govt.nz, other recipients need not acknowledge 
2.  Forward internally within your organisation as per the 'attention of section' above 
3.  PHU Managers to please forward to Medical Officers of Health who may not be on the distribution list above. 
4.  Please forward to your primary care contacts including: general practitioners, pharmacists and primary health organisations in your region. 


ADVISORY SUMMARY: 

There are currently significant measles outbreaks overseas, including in the Philippines and some European countries.  For countries that are affected, please check the Centres for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC, USA) website for travel updates - https://www.cdc.gov/measles/travelers.html. 

The Ministry of Health is advising practices to be alert to the possibility of measles among patients who have recently travelled through its regular information to practices about immunisation issues.  

We are also advising people travelling overseas to make sure they are fully immunised against measles before they go.  In particular, the Ministry recommends that infants aged 6-15 months travelling to countries where there is a current measles outbreak be given MMR vaccine before they travel. 

MMR can be given to infants aged 6-11 months if there is a high risk of exposure to measles. The vaccine given to this age group can be entered on the National Immunisation Register using your PMS high risk MMR vaccine option leaving the scheduled 15 month and 4 year MMR vaccine still be to given in the future as per the Immunisation Schedule.  These younger infants will need two further doses of MMR as per the Immunisation Schedule as the effectiveness of the vaccine is lower in this age group. The additional vaccination at 6-11 months of age is funded as it meets eligibility criteria 3 and 4 for the funding of the MMR vaccine in the Pharmaceutical Schedule - https://www.pharmac.govt.nz/wwwtrs/ScheduleOnline.php?osq=priorix. 

The scheduled 15 month MMR dose can be given as early as 12 months and is funded as usual. 

SafeTravel (https://www.safetravel.govt.nz) has added a message to their website advising all travellers to ensure that their measles vaccination is up to date prior to overseas travel.

For any further information, please consult the Communicable Disease Manual chapter regarding measles: https://www.health.govt.nz/our-work/diseases-and-conditions/communicable-disease-control-manual/measles 

Ministry of Health measles information is available at: 
http://www.health.govt.nz/your-health/conditions-and-treatments/diseases-and-illnesses/measles 
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